Approved Minutes

These are the approved minutes of the February 27th, 2013 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors.
The meeting was opened at 6:30 PM to invite the Town Engineer Bob Jarvis to speak to the community about proposed sidewalks in the Day Hill Road corridor and more specifically about those being placed on Marshall Phelps Road.  Walden Woods is located on the western side of Marshall Phelps Road. The original design plan included a 5 foot concrete sidewalk going from the corner of Day Hill Road and Marshall Phelps down to the Walden Woods entrance at Walden Meadow Road. Because of some community disagreement with the plan expressed at a Town Meeting recently, the Town Council refused to approve this piece of the proposed project.  The Council asked staff to investigate putting the sidewalk across the street, on the east side of Marshall Phelps road, rather than on the Walden Woods side. The follow-up on the redesign and feasibility of moving the sidewalk across the street will probably happen in the 2014 or even 2015 timeframe. Mr. Jarvis does not anticipate any follow-up in the calendar year 2013. Mr. Jarvis says we can keep informed of the project’s progress by checking the Town website under the plan called “Day Hill Road Pedestrian Circulation Enhancements/Improvements”. Mr. Jarvis indicated that he would come back and speak to the Board when this issue arises again. He assured the group the Town will look at alternative materials and warned if alternative materials are used, the upkeep and care would be more extensive and expensive for the party responsible.
Mr. Jarvis emailed the Board Secretary a copy of the map which was shown at the meeting. That map is attached to the minutes. The color Magenta is proposed sidewalks; the color Yellow indicates sidewalks that will be put in more quickly. The Town may need easements to construct some of the sidewalks outlined on the plan, depending upon who owns title to the proposed property. That has not been determined on some of the proposed sidewalks.

Mr. Jarvis also addressed some off-agenda items in answer to questions posed by the residents. Some discussion regarding the timing or repair of stoplights in Town occurred.  He stated the new construction on Day Hill Road near Unisource is being done by ISO New England which is a company that controls the utility grid. It has headquarters in Massachusetts.  These will be its alternative headquarters. The site will be used for infrequent training and for an alternative headquarters in the event of difficulties with the main headquarters building. Mr. Jarvis indicated that it is not anticipated this facility will cause a large amount of traffic or volume on Day Hill Road.  Mr. Jarvis was thanked by the attendees for taking the time to meet with us and fill us in on the Town’s plan.
1. Call to order: the meeting was called to order by Board President Dale Herrick at 7:02 p.m. Directors present were: John Boccuzzi, Susan Raupach, Joseph Sikora, Brian Onessimo(Vice President), Dale Herrick(President), Warren Johnson, Andrew Lattimer(Treasurer) arrived during the Hearing portion of the meeting, Cori-Lynn Webber(Secretary), Glenn Brand.  Susan Atwater and Diane Bernier were absent.  Mr. Jeff Byers of Elite property management, LLC was also present from 6-9 p.m.

2. Hearing: The Board first addressed the Noticed Hearing regarding a dog tied up at 20 Marble Faun in Country Walk. The Property Manager sent notice via certified and regular mail to Hamden Developers LLC, the Unit Owner of Record, dated February 15, 2013 notifying the unit owner of its tenant’s violation of the rules. This letter followed the previous correspondence sent to Hamden Developers LLC by the Property Manager on January 18, 2013. In the notice letter(s) unit owner was notified of the violation of section 5.3.1 of the rules of the Conservancy which correspond with the language in the Declaration at section 10.2. The contents of those rules and the Declaration are available on the Conservancy website. Mr. Byers reported the dog is friendly and is not creating any disturbance or leaving unacceptable waste, however he was viewed sitting on the front porch tied up but unattended. Several Directors voiced their opinion this violated the rules. Director Webber argued this rule and the Declaration do not specifically state that the dog cannot be tied and left on the front porch, in the event he is not creating unacceptable waste or any type of unacceptable nuisance or noise. She said expanding the rule was inappropriate and if the community felt this should be the rule, it needed to be amended and it should be done following proper procedures. Director Brand pointed out  the dog may attract other wildlife that could become a danger to the homeowners. Members of the homeowners group pointed out other dogs might be mean or loud and  we should set a precedent that leaving a dog out on the front porch is not acceptable under the rules. Director Webber stated these are good reasons to change the rule, however they do not justify applying the rule this way, when the rules do not specifically address the violation outlined.  Mr. Byers informed the Board that the guidelines that are used for fines in general within the community, are $25 per incident. Prior to motion and a vote, an inquiry was made as to whether or not any representative of the unit owner or the tenant was there to speak. Since there was no representative present who identified themselves:

 Director Johnson moved and Director Raupach seconded a motion  “That the unit owner at 20 Marble Faun be fined $25 for this recorded incident, and for all documented subsequent incidents. Director Webber voted no, all other Directors voted in favor of this motion which passed.
3. Approval of Minutes: the Minutes for the January 30, 2013 Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for acceptance were reviewed and:
· Director Herrick made a motion at the request of Mr. Byers, seconded by Director Raupach that the Minutes be changed to reflect that Mr. Byers appeared at 6:15 p.m. and left at 9:45 p.m. This motion passed with Director Webber voting no.

· Regarding new business item F Director Herrick moved with Director Onessimo seconding that section F of the new business items be amended to reflect that the motion made by Director Herrick was to amend the 2013 budget and credit the Duplex, Village, Ridge, and Townhome Councils with $2.47 per month in management fee. This motion to change the minutes passed unanimously.
· A motion was made by Director Johnson seconded by Director Herrick that two sections be stricken from the homeowner’s forum remarks of Unit Owner Barry Towers that on line 2 the last four words “and the Board agreed” and in line 9 and 10 that the phrase at the end of line 9 continuing on line 10, “That idea was not acceptable to the majority of the Board.” be stricken. The discussion was that without a motion the Board’s general reaction should not be reflected in the minutes. This motion passed unanimously.

· Director Johnson moved and Director Lattimer seconded to switch the Board liaison for the social committee to Director Boccuzzi and the Board liaison for the welcome committee to Director Raupach.  This motion passed unanimously.

Director Herrick made a motion seconded by Director Lattimer to 

Accept the minutes as amended.  

Motion passed unanimously.
4. Treasurer’s Report: Director Lattimer reported that the community needed operating cash of $14,000 in January. The net income was 10,000 more than was spent before money is transferred into reserves.
5. Unit owners forum:  
Tom Schuck  was pleased to report that he was able to find a doctor to preside over the brain Injury group meetings so that the group’s meetings can now be held at a medical facility. He thanks the Board and the community for their willingness to accommodate his group.
IO Mura:  is a resident in the village. She presented the Board with a package of information to support her claim that she has been trying for months to have repairs of the repairs previously done in her basement by the Village Council’s vendor. She felt that she was not getting adequate response from the Property Manager and that the response from the Village Council representative Ms. Atwater was that she should bring her concerns to the Board. The Property Manager agreed that Ms. Mura’s problem needs to be repaired and indicated that he is working on that. He hopes to have that repair completed before the next Board meeting.  Director Herrick felt that we don’t really as a Board have control over the individual councils. Director Johnson agreed that this was more appropriately handled within the Village Council. Director Webber felt that the unit owner had made it clear she had tried that avenue unsuccessfully and was instructed by a representative of the Village Council to bring her concerns to the Board. She stated that she felt that in the event of a nonresponsive Council or an unsuccessful attempt at resolution by the Council representatives, unit owners should have the ability to come to the Board for some relief. Because the Property Manager was confident that this could be resolved without the Board’s involvement, this item is tabled till the next meeting at which time Ms. Mura, can appear to discuss her issue again if it is not resolved.
Marlene Towers: was there to reiterate her husband’s complaints at the last meeting about the continued presence of Russo’s bobcats and a dumpster on Loch View in the tennis court parking spaces. She was joined in her complaint by resident Ackley Beaumont, who lives right next to the tennis courts and who had filed a written complaint with the Board himself on this topic.  Ms. Towers reiterated these items are an eyesore and that it was agreed at the last Board meeting that they would be removed. Mr. Beaumont stated he had concerns regarding the trash surrounding the equipment, the fact that the equipment because it was left there was so covered in snow it couldn’t be used in the initial removal process of the snow after the storm, the dumpster door being left open blocking the sidewalk and his personal observations of and photographs of fluid leaks from the machinery.  Mr. Beaumont felt that the area not only needed to be cleared out, but also cleaned up to protect the community. Mr. Beaumont stated that he personally observed a truck delivering ice melt and leaving the door of the dumpster or ice melt container wide-open blocking the sidewalk. He felt that the response from the property management company was not timely or adequate. Director Herrick indicated that he had given Russo permission to leave its equipment on site, despite the discussions at the last Board Meeting. He stated that this was done because there was a pending storm and Russo was concerned that they would not be able to get to the property in order to properly clear it out. Director Herrick noted that this turned out to be true, and that if the equipment had not been stored on-site it would’ve taken many additional hours before the equipment could have even been brought to the site to begin clearing, which he noted was still very slow in Country Walk. Director Herrick also indicated that because there is an additional cost associated with transporting the equipment and ice melt onto the property that he felt it was appropriate to leave the items on site in order to avoid that additional cost to his council and all the others who require Russo’s services including the Conservancy.  The Property Manager agreed to ensure that Russo cleans up any potential spills and trash, he also indicated that he will be following up with Russo’s representative regarding the clean up after the storm, the pace of that cleanup, the staking out a fire hydrants in a better manner which Mr. Byers noted was another concern raised. Director Onessimo stated that moving the equipment from Loch View to a place at the pool should not have been done without approval of the Board. The location at the pool currently obstructs the view that several Ridge unit owners purchased their properties for. Director Onessimo does not feel it is appropriate to leave this equipment at the pool since it impacts Ridge unit owners. He also felt that since the season is almost over it would be appropriate to remove the equipment at this point. The Property Manager suggested that he speak with Russo about removing the equipment and that they be allowed to place it on site a certain number of hours before an expected storm and remove it within a certain number of hours after the completion of that storm. There was a general discussion about the fact that this equipment has been moved all over the community and that the time remaining in this season is so short that leaving them at the pool was, if not an ideal solution, at least an acceptable one in the short-term.  It was also discussed that this solution does not get rid of the extra costs involved though it is believed that the Contract does not allow for this extra charge in this calendar year. 
The Property Manager reported that the items had been removed from the Loch View spaces by Russo on February 26, 2013 and placed, with permission of Director Herrick acting in his capacity as President of the Board, at the pool in the parking lot.  Upon learning this Director Brand inquired regarding fluid leaks from the machines and how we are going to protect the groundwater in small Walden Pond. The Property Manager indicated that Russo was asked to put something down to protect the soil and agreed to follow up with Russo to ensure that protection for the environment was provided. Director Herrick indicated that there was some discussion regarding bringing an actual trailer on site to store the machinery in. There was a discussion regarding Director Herrick’s assertion that most condo communities the size of Walden Woods, keep equipment on site. Director Herrick indicated that he would ask the representative from Russo, Mark Stupensky, to come to next month’s meeting to address the storage concerns and requirements as well as any potential solutions which they might have.

Director Lattimer made a motion seconded by Director Johnson to keep the bobcats and equipment where they are right now at the pool as a temporary solution through the end of the season. The Board will decide for next year what to do with these items.  This motion passed with Directors Webber and Onessimo voting no.
6. Property Managers report:  Mr. Byers indicated that he has done his regular walks through and has listed the problems that they are dealing with in his inspection reports. 
He stated that he and his assistant had gone through the calendar and realized that the November meeting was scheduled the day before Thanksgiving. A motion was made by Director Johnson and seconded by Director Lattimer that the November meeting be moved to November 20, 2013. The motion passed unanimously. After discussion regarding a date for the annual meeting Director Johnson moved and Director Raupach seconded that the annual meeting be held on December 11, 2013. The motion passed unanimously. The Property Manager indicated that he will not be available the last week of April for the Board meeting. It was decided by the members of the Board that they would forgo Mr. Byers presence and asked that he have someone else from elite property management attend in his stead. The meeting for April will remain as scheduled. 

The Property Manager then went through a synopsis of the Reserve Study which was done at the request of one of the homeowners through her representative. Mr. Byers synopsis was as follows:

the study proposes an amount of $128,790 to be in the reserve account by the end of 2013. Currently there is $136,761 in that account. Projected additions for 2013 total $27,922 for projected total balance at the end of 2013 of $164,683. The study recommends spending $10,654 on the gravel road to the Pool House in 2013. The Property Manager indicated he believes this is a high estimate. In 2012 the previous study called for spending $12,000, on the HVAC system at the Meeting House and also for upgrading the cabanas at the pool at a cost of $50,000. These projects were both completed, although the cabana project cost an additional $10,000. Looking ahead to the 2014 year, the study calls for repaving the Meeting House parking lot and road, reroofing the Meeting House and the cabanas. It also calls for repairing and replacing the pool deck areas and plaster. The total cost for these projects is estimated at $114,496. The study anticipates having a reserve balance of $58,061 at the end of 2014.  Iif we continue to fund the reserves at the current levels the Property Manager anticipates having $74,133 at the end of 2014, assuming all projects proposed are completed and within the estimated budgets.

Director Webber asked about the inspection reports because there is more than one entry that indicates corrosion in brand-new properties in Country Walk. This brought on a discussion regarding the sprinkler system piping in some of the units.  Director Brand indicated the corrosion appears to be caused by the use of incompatible materials by the vendor chosen by CWD. Even though the Town staff approved the work performed, they are now corroding and may be unsafe. There are approximately 19-21 of these units in Country Walk, one for every four units in the Townhomes.  Director Boccuzzi indicated that it’s clear that the dissimilar metals are causing corrosion and that we need to have a visual inspection with dated photographs of each one of these units to determine if they are all constructed this way and to get them repaired.  The Property Manager recommended  the inspection include testing at the same time to keep costs down.
Director Webber inquired regarding Attorney Perlstein’s fee agreement. That has been resolved per Director Herrick.

The Property Manager indicated he had left copies of the proposed Russo contracts to be renegotiated at the end of 2013. He indicated unit owner Peter DeBisschops had done a lot of the work in putting these proposed contracts together. There was some discussion regarding putting this contract out to bid. The Property Manager indicated that Country Walk has contracted with Russo separately and obtained an extension of its contract with Russo. Prior to that occurring, the Property Manager indicates that he puts the Country Walk proposal out to bid and got zero responses from the proposed vendors. The new Country Walk contract with Russo does go down by $10,000 for the year.

Director Herrick stated he feels someone who can do both the lawn and the snow removal together is an absolute requirement in a substitute vendor. The Property Manager indicated though he did not do so to date, if we want him to place the contract out to bid, he would be happy to do so. He stated he feels we would need a year to put this contract out to bid. He noted that the quote separately itemizes Woodmoor and that if Woodmoor does not have a separate budget for 2014, the Woodmoor prices would roll into the Conservancy budget.
Director Webber made a motion that the Property Manager change the codes to the tennis courts and the pool combination locks to something other than a calendar year. Director Lattimer seconded that motion. The motion passed unanimously.
Director Lattimer inquired of the Property Manager what the status is of the financial statements and tax returns. Mr. Byers responded that the auditor has been receiving information and that he hasn’t been given the financial statements; all of that is still pending he expects that to be completed sometime in April. Mr. Byers stated that the Property Manager would not normally sign off on tax returns although they are the agent for service of process for the corporation. Director Lattimer noted that last year’s returns appear to have been signed by the Property Manager.  Mr. Byers stated that he believed a member of the Board would normally sign Tax documents, either the President or the Treasurer. Director Lattimer indicated that he does not feel that the Property Manager is the appropriate person or entity to sign the Association’s tax returns. Director Lattimer pointed out that the return would be due in March. Director Webber inquired about penalties if we do not file by March. The Property Manager and Director Lattimer both did not feel that the Conservancy would owe any taxes which would trigger a penalty should extensions be required.
7. Old business

a. Allocation of Management Fees: Director Herrick reported he had sent an email to Attorney Pearlstein and received a response from him that “We do have authorization to do that.”  The email was read into the record and is attached to these minutes.
Director Herrick made a motion seconded by Director Johnson that the Board re-allocate $2.47 per month per unit from the Village, the Ridge, the Townhomes, and the Duplex homes. The yearly credit to the Village would be $2134.08, to the Ridge $889.20 to the Townhomes $2608.32 and to the Duplex Homes $2726.88. This money will be taken out of the Conservancy and placed into the Council budgets.

This motion passed with all Directors voting in favor with the exception of Director Webber who voted no and Director Lattimer who abstained. 

Director Webber asked multiple questions regarding the intent of this motion. Director Herrick indicated this was to correct a mistake that was made in the budget that was voted on in December. Director Webber pointed out that she objected to passing the budget in December because there were allegations that it was incomplete. The Board agreed to pass the budget as is and did so. Director Herrick points out that this is simply a reallocation of monies and everyone is “still paying $52 into the Conservancy” the cash that was collected in the Conservancy will now be placed in the Council budgets as outlined to reimburse them for management fees. Director Webber stated that in her view this appeared to be an assessment of a management fee against Woodmoor of $2.47 per month per unit without voting on it that way. Further Director Webber stated  in her opinion this is an improper action by the Board since it is an overt attempt to give a Woodmoor a budget without its consent which the declaration forbids.  Director Webber reiterated the fact that Woodmoor does not consent to being given a budget at this time.

Director Lattimer pointed out that this is moving money from one line item in the previously passed budget onto another. But it still results in taking cash out of the Conservancy and putting it back into the councils, with Woodmoor being left paying more than the other councils into the actual Conservancy budget in reality once the subtractions are made.  He also stated that during the discussions regarding the budget it was decided that each counsel could reimburse itself one dollar per month in order to reimburse all of the councils except Woodmoor for their additional contribution to the Conservancy. This was not made a part of any motion at the time but is a similar idea.
b. HUD complaint- the Property Manager indicated that he has not heard anything regarding the HUD complaint.  Director Johnson requested that the Property Manager obtain for the Board a copy of the “consent decree” (agreement) that was signed by the Conservancy and the complainant, so that the Board can decide what to do about this problem. Director Johnson indicated that it is his understanding that there was an agreement that one Director could appear for training and that when that one Director did so, HUD refuse to train her. The Property Manager agreed to obtain that written copy and provided to the Board of Directors so they can decide what to do.

c. Boundaries: Director Herrick reported that he is meeting with surveyors on April 8, 2013 and he will report back to the Board after he receives the requested information. 
d. Document Committee Director Herrick stated that he has not received notice from anyone that they are interested in participating in the documents committee. All unit owners are invited to volunteer for this very important committee. Director Webber indicated that at least one Woodmoor homeowner, Medina Jett is interested in participating in this committee. It was suggested that this committee be reported on in old business until it has actually been formed since Director Herrick has not yet appointed the members of this committee.
8. New business: All topics of new business were brought up during the Property Managers report
9. Committee Reports
a. Environmental report was given by Director Brand.  The committee was unable to have its meeting in February. Director Brand has the signs ready to go that indicate that motorized vehicles are not to be driven on Walden Woods property to address the concerns voiced at the last meeting. Director Brand reminded everyone that Earth Day is April 20 and that volunteers from the community will be meeting at the Pond Deck at 9 AM. The Earth Day work will be done between 9 and 12 a.m.
b. Communications: Director Boccuzzi gave the report for committee chair Peter DeBisschop who was absent. The newsletter is in process and should be going out Friday, March 1. There are 20 people within Walden Woods that do not have email. Theirs will be mailed in bad weather and hand delivered in nicer weather.
c.  Meeting House: Director Lattimer gave the report for this committee in Chair Peter DeBisschop’s absence.  The meeting house had 2 rentals in February and has 1 each scheduled for March, April and May. The meeting house committee has asked Elite to get them prices for scraping and painting around the doors and windows and has requested prices for 20 heavy-duty folding chairs as well.
d. Social: did not have a report, Director Bernier and Chair Bernier were unable to attend unexpectedly.
e. Welcome: Director Raupach reported that Ruth Johnson had 1 visit in the Townhomes and sent 4 Welcome letters. They had a very productive meeting which allowed them to set their goals and policies for the 2013 year.
f. Standards Director Sikora reported that the standards committee meets the first Thursday of every month. There is one request for an AAI for a standard peep hole in a door, nothing else is pending.
g. Garden: Director Bernier did not attend the meeting unexpectedly thus no report was given.
h. Document:  See comments under old business.
The meeting was adjourned at 9:05 PM by Motion of Director Johnson and seconded by Director Lattimer.  The motion passed unanimously.  
Action items:
1. Mr. Byers is to send a fine letter to the Unit Owner of 20 Marble Faun.

2. Mr. Byers is to follow up on Ms. Mura’s home repairs with Ray’s Home Improvement.
3. Mr. Byers is to follow up with Russo to ensure that a proper clean up of the trash and potential fluid leaks of the equipment, stored on Loch View is taken care of as soon as possible.  

4. Mr. Byers should add to future agendas a more permanent resolution regarding storage of equipment on site.

5. Mr. Byers should amend the meeting calendar for the meetings in November and December 2013 as voted on.
6. Mr. Byers should arrange for a visual inspection with dated photographs of each one of the sprinkler units in the Duplex Council, to determine if they are all constructed with incompatible metals and to get them repaired as needed.  
7. Mr. Byers should change the codes to the tennis court and the pool combination locks to something other than a calendar year.
8. Mr. Byers should follow up with completing financial statements and tax returns for the Association.
9. Director Lattimer or Mr. Byers should implement the action of the board to re-allocate $2.47 per month per unit from the Village, the Ridge, the Townhomes, and the Duplex homes. The credit to the Village would be $2134.08, to the Ridge $889.20 to the Townhomes $2608.32 and to the Duplex Homes $2726.88. This money will be taken out of the Conservancy and placed into the Council budgets.
10. Mr. Byers will obtain a written copy of the agreement for the HUD complaint and provide it to the Board of Directors for further discussion.
11. All Directors should follow up with their unit owners to look for members of the Document Committee.
12. Mr. Byers should move the Documents Committee agenda item to Old Business until such time as the Committee is actually appointed.  






Respectfully Submitted






Cori-Lynn S. Webber Secretary 
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